Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting Held October 12, 2010
Present:
Mayor:  Steve Golias



Council Members:  Brian Mielke, Alan Ralston, Joan Perron, Jim Grob

Also Present:
City Attorney Tom Lehmann, Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner, Building Official Russ Wahl and City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle

Mayor Steve Golias opened the public meeting at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes:  It was moved (Mielke/Perron) to accept the September 14, 2010 minutes with the following correction:  under Staff Comments—Building Official Russ Wahl, strike the “a” before “permissible.”  Passed 4-0.  Grob abstains.

Approval of Agenda:  Motioned by Mielke, seconded by Perron to approve the agenda with the following additions:  

Add Dave Walia with Axel’s River Grill to discuss outstanding payment for removal of grease from the sanitary sewer line, and 

Add approval of Lee Education Center business license to 5b.

Passed 5-0.

Treasurer’s Report:  Motioned by Mielke, seconded by Ralston to accept the Treasurer’s Report as presented.  Passed 5-0.

Disbursements/ Transfers:   It was moved (Ralston/Perron) to approve the $15,000 transfer from the money market account to the general fund to maintain an adequate balance, and to transfer $1,303.99 from the sewer fund to the general fund for the monthly wastewater fee to Metropolitan Council.  Passed 5-0.
It was moved (Mielke/Ralston) to pay the following disbursements as listed. 
City Attorney Tom Lehmann will contact Paychex and cancel payroll services effective October 15, 2010.  Clerk Bruestle will then perform the payroll services.  Passed 5-0.

General Fund:
Met Council—Monthly Wastewater Charge for Nov.
$ 1,303.99

Lehmann & Lutter—Attorney fees for Sept.


$ 2,500.00

Kim Perron—Snow Removal




$    802.00

City of Mendota Heights—Police & Fire


$ 6,451.00

State of MN—Rent for Benson Metals


$    140.00

Xcel Energy—Street Lights




$    332.19
Jennifer Bruestle—Copies, Phone Service


$      54.29

Lillie Suburban Newspapers—Truth in Taxation Pub.
$      21.38

League of MN Cities—Membership Dues


$    333.00

Dakota County—2010 Truth in Taxation


$      30.69

Paychex (145.50/ 80.50/ 80.50)



$    306.50

PERA (Nov. through September)



$ 1,048.07

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary



$    500.00

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary



$    500.00

Jim Grob—Quarterly Council Salary



$    225.00

Brian Mielke—Quarterly Council Salary


$    225.00

Enterprise Fund:

Checks for Mendota Picnic



$ 2,320.67


Nitti Sanitation—for October



$      45.37



Xcel Energy 8/22/10-9/21/10



$      10.30


Olin Grass Cutting




$    750.00


Biffs






$      71.29

Lisa Henning and Vince Markell with CDA to discuss approved bid for Mendota warming house:

Lisa Henning provided the City Council with an overview of the warming house grant process, and the progress made up to date, as well as schematics and the budget associated with the project.  Mrs. Henning and Mr. Markell recommended the City Council accept the lowest bid of $29,580.00 from Sussel Garage, leaving a $2,596.13 contingency fund.  Mrs. Henning requested the approval from the City Council to spend the $32,176.13 on the City’s behalf to construct the warming house.

Councilman Grob asked if Tough Shed was involved in the bidding process.  Mr. Markell stated Tough Shed could not meet the Davis-Bacon wage requirements, which is a requirement of the CDA grant process.

The City Council asked Mr. Markell for the following specific information regarding the features of the warming house:

The benches and insulation would not be included in the bid; the inside of the structure would be raw studs; the electrical panel would be located in the storage side of the structure; the structure would be directly on the ground, with a floor drain descending 18” directing water towards the pond; there would be a steel, roll-up door on the storage side with a lock; under the hardiboard, OSB would be placed; bottom plates would be treated; single-hung, vinyl windows would be operational with shutters attached to protect the windows when the structure is not in use; the structure would have to meet all building code requirements.  Mr. Markell stated the City Council and the CDA have the ability to terminate the contract with Sussel Garage at the City’s discretion.  Mr. Markell stated the structure would have to be handicap accessible in order to meet building code requirements.
Motioned by Perron, seconded by Mielke to approve the warming house bid to Sussel Garage to construct the warming house/ storage facility.  

Lisa Henning stated the $32,176.13 CDA grant could be used towards updated playground equipment, in response to Councilman Grob’s questions.  With that, Councilwoman Perron withdrew the motion, Councilman Mielke seconded the motion to withdraw and table the discussion of the warming house.

Lisa Henning will inquire how the funds can be used within the City of Mendota.  Council requested the funds be used to update the playground equipment, construct a small storage shed, with a front porch and bench.  Councilman Grob also requested the stairway to the park be reconstructed.  Clerk Bruestle will remain in contact with Lisa Henning regarding the $32,176.13 CDA grant.

Dave Walia with Axel’s River Grill to discuss grease trap improvements and requests City Council waive $1,011.01 for cleaning grease from the main sewer line:
Mr. Walia provided documentation to the City Council regarding the improvements to the plumbing and grease trap system at Axel’s River Grill.  Mr. Walia is proposing to increase the diameter of the pipe connected to the grease trap at the pre-rinse double sink to ensure the grease is being trapped.  After completing the outlined improvements, Mr. Walia is requesting the grease trap be cleaned on a quarterly basis.  Councilman Grob requested Mr. Walia consider placing a grease trap on the single sink where the dishes are being rinsed prior to being placed in the dishwasher.  Mr. Walia stated he would consider looking into that option.  The City Council was in consensus to not waive the $1,011.01 McDonough’s charged the City of Mendota to remove the grease from the main line on March 15, 2010.  Mayor Golias informed Mr. Walia that Axel’s River Grill will have to incur the expenses of cleaning the grease from the main line until it is evident the grease is no longer entering the sanitary sewer system.  In addition, Mayor Golias informed Mr. Walia after the improvements are made, Pinky’s Sewer Service will have to inspect the grease trap and provide their professional opinion if the grease trap cleaning should take place on a quarterly basis instead of monthly.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann informed the council the conciliation court hearing is scheduled for November 1, 2010.  Therefore, if payment is not received from Mr. Walia for the grease trap cleaning, the court hearing will proceed.
Mayor Golias called a 5 minute recess at 8:42 p.m.  

Mayor Golias call the public meeting back to order at 8:48 p.m.

Stephanie Smith with Global Athletes Village to discuss Bdote Peace Park and the opportunities available to the City of Mendota:
Mrs. Smith is the CEO of Global Athletes Village, which is a non-profit 503(c) company based out of Bloomington, MN.  Mrs. Smith’s background involves working with Olympic athletes in the past three Olympic Games.  Therefore, Mrs. Smith’s vision of developing the Bdote Peace Park involves taking the best practices of developing an Olympic training facility and the surrounding infrastructure and making it more sustainable within the Ft. Snelling area.  She is proposing a historic rehabilitation of all the buildings located in the Upper Post Area, and then non-profit groups would use the facilities.  Mrs. Smith envisions Global Athletes Village to bid for traveling sports teams from around the world to train at the facilities to be located at the Upper Post Area near Ft. Snelling, as well as the surrounding communities.  By bringing in athletic teams to the area, Mrs. Smith foresees the area surrounding Ft. Snelling as one big tourism district.  Therefore, Global Athletes Village is seeking to partner with the 53 stakeholders in the area, Mendota being one of the stakeholders. Since the land located in the Upper Post Area is unincorporated, Mrs. Smith believes the stakeholders should benefit from the tax base.  Mrs. Smith listed five areas Global Athletes Village is focusing on with regard to the stakeholders:

1. Global Athletes Village will share the burden of risk management with stakeholders, to include EMS, police, fire, and security services.
2. Global Athletes Village will provide an area calendar to list historical sites/ structures, describing the historical background of the area, local events, as well as local attractions.

3. Global Athletes Village will provide signage to make the bike routes, ski trails, waterways, etc. more easily accessible to individuals accessing Mendota’s resources.

4. The facilities to be located at the Upper Post Area near Ft. Snelling could be shared facilities with stakeholders.

5. Stakeholders could be eligible for additional grant money for encouraging physical activity for residents, such as playground equipment, etc.

Councilman Ralston inquired as to when the money from the major donor would have to be used.  Mrs. Smith’s response indicated the donor would benefit from this year’s tax benefit if the donation was received before January 1, 2011, but the money could be used at a later date.  Mayor Golias asked Mrs. Smith if she was in communication with the DNR and National Park Service regarding utilizing the Mendota side of the Mississippi River for kayaking, canoe, and other recreational water sports.  Mrs. Smith indicated there were no red or yellow flags that arose during her discussions with the Mississippi River stakeholders.
Mrs. Smith will keep in communication with the progress of Global Athletes Village, as well as the opportunities available to the City of Mendota.

Approve Business License for Go Grocery Go!:  The City Council received the business license for Go Grocery Go!  The business license was approved during the September 14, 2010 City Council meeting.
Approve Business License for Lee Educational Services:  Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Mielke to approve the business license for Lee Educational Services located at the Dupois House.  There being no further discussion, motioned passed 5-0.

Discuss/ Approve Ordinance 2010-02, an ordinance amending section 105.01 of the City Code as it relates to Mayor and Council Persons salaries:
City Attorney Tom Lehmann informed the City Council of MN Statute 418.811, subdivision 3 which states if there is a reduction in Council salary; the reduction is valid for 12 months and must be renewed at the end of the 12th month.
Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Perron to approve Ordinance 2010-02, amending section 105.01 of the City Code.  Passed 5-0.

Public Comment:  Public comment opened at 9:33 p.m.  

Josh Lee introduced himself as a candidate for City Council in the November 2, 2010 General Election.  Mr. Lee indicated he has been a resident of Mendota for 20 years.  Adam Strain also introduced himself as a candidate for City Council in the November 2, 2010 General Election and has lived in Mendota his entire life.  

Public comment closed at 9:34 p.m.

Council Comment:
Councilman Grob:  Councilman Grob stated Veteran’s park is now closed for the winter.  The garbage and porta-potty services have been cancelled for the winter season.  Councilman Grob also stated David Olin is removing the leaves from Veteran’s Park and finishing his paid duties for the season.  Councilman Grob stated he was informed the stop sign by the bike trail behind Lucky’s Pub is missing.  Clerk Bruestle will contact Dakota County if the stop sign is missing.

Councilman Mielke:  Councilman Mielke informed the Council he will be out of town during the next Council Meeting due to out of town training for his job.

Councilman Ralston:  Councilman Ralston informed the Council the street light located at 1340 Sibley Memorial Highway is working intermittently.  Clerk Bruestle will contact Xcel Energy.  Councilman Ralston also informed Council of his concerns regarding no water available at 1324 Sibley Memorial Highway due to the non-operational well pump.  Councilman Ralston indicated the Mdewakanton Dakota Community renting the property is utilizing a porta potty.  Councilman Ralston asked Building Official Russ Wahl is any heath code violations are occurring as a result of water not being available to the renters.  Building Official Russ Wahl will contact Dave Walia with Axel’s River Grill due to his interest in purchasing the property and destroying the residence structure.  If Mr. Walia does not intend on purchasing the property, Building Official Russ Wahl will investigate the situation.
Councilwoman Perron:  Councilwoman Perron informed the Council the RV and van are still located at 1338 Fourth Street, but the car and the individuals that appeared to be residing in the RV are no longer there.  Council reviewed the ordinances relating to recreational vehicles and parking as it relates to this situation.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann and Clerk Bruestle will review ordinances relating to recreational vehicles being registered to a person living at the residence where the vehicle is parked.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann informed council a public hearing will need to take place before the passage of the ordinance if it relates to zoning.  Councilwoman Perron also informed Council of her concerns regarding Lucky’s parking spaces located near the bike trail.  Patrons of Lucky’s 13 Pub are parking in the roadway near the bike trail, which causes traffic to drive in the oncoming lane, on a blind approach.  Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner, City Attorney Tom Lehmann and Clerk Bruestle will meet together to discuss the signage and options necessary to prohibit individuals from parking in the roadway.
Mayor Golias:  Mayor Golias stated the city mail is available for review.

Staff Comment:
Building Official Russ Wahl:  Building Official Russ Wahl stated he would be out of town October 24-28, 2010, and Dave Neumaier will be available for permits and inspections and can be contacted at 651-775-4403.  Building Official Russ Wahl stated the structure located at 1226 Sibley Memorial Highway should be enclosed by next week, and the outside surface will be stucco to match the neighboring structures.

Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner:  No Report

City Attorney Tom Lehmann:  City Attorney Tom Lehmann informed the Council if the Conciliation Hearing set for November 1, 2010 proceeds, he will inform the City Council.

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle:  Clerk Bruestle informed the Council the property located at 5 Windy Ridge has been sold, and the City has received the delinquent special assessment for the improvements made when the structure was built.  Clerk Bruestle informed Council an I/I work plan must be submitted to Metropolitan Council indicating specifically what work will be performed next year to meet the $2,593.00 I/I obligation.  Clerk Bruestle informed the Council the cleaning and inspection of the sanitary sewer line would be an eligible expense.  The Council agreed the cleaning and inspection of the sanitary sewer line on Highway 13 would be appropriate.  Clerk Bruestle informed council Bard Flowers is considering selling flowers to the public from their facility located at 1374 Sibley Memorial Highway.  The City Council stated in order for Bard Flowers to offer retail sales from their establishment they must:
1. Provide suitable storage containers for all waste.

2. Parking area must be paved with asphalt or concrete according to City Code.

3. Signage needs to be approved by the City Council.

4. Bard Flowers would need a Business License in addition to their Manufactures License.

Clerk Bruestle will contact Mr. Bard and inform him of these requirements.

Clerk Bruestle informed Council of the Storm Sewer improvements to be completed in 2010 by MN/Dot along Highway 13 from the Post Office towards 1226 Highway 13.  The water would be diverted to a natural depression near the bike trail, diverted under the railroad tracks then into the Mississippi River.  The details of this plan are still being considered as MN/Dot accesses the underground utility maps of the area.    Clerk Bruestle also informed Council of a draft resolution Mr. Merland Otto of Minneapolis is preparing to set 60DNL as a standard for the 2030 MAC noise contour.  Clerk Bruestle will present the resolution to Council once it is finalized.
There being no further business, it was moved (Mielke/ Ralston) to adjourn the meeting at 10:23 p.m.  Passed 5-0.
